THE CAT/IGER AFFAIR

The Story So Far

Peter Harper, then Head of Biology at CAT, met several members of IGER, the Institute of Grassland and Environmental Research, based in Aberystwyth, at a small conference on the interface of the built and natural environments held in February of 1999. IGER has traditionally worked on forage grasses, but funding for agricultural research is in relative decline and there is a sense that research into amenity uses for grass would be more in line with the spirit of the times. One positive and occasionally amusing feature of the conference was the coming together of academics and ‘alternative lifestyle’ practitioners discovering they might have interests in common, and complementary knowledge and skills. Further, they have access to different, non-competing funding streams.

Following up this meeting, Peter Harper (PH) paid a visit to IGER (geographically only 15 miles away) in May 1999 at the invitation of Dr. James MacDuff (JMacD), a grassland ecologist, whom PH had met at the February conference. They discussed a wide range of different ideas, among them the possibility of systematic research on the use of grasses on the roofs of buildings. CAT has been constructing ‘turf roofs’ for over 15 years in a trial-and-error fashion and has gathered enough experience to be able to give fairly reliable advice about a narrow range of techniques. There is steady demand for this information, and a two-page ‘tipsheet’ on the subject has been published. To extend this basic research it would be desirable to set up more controlled trials with precisely-characterised growing media and known varieties of grass, then to monitor the systems over an extended period. Such a project would be of benefit to both organisations.

As it happened, shortly after this visit, a new building project was started at CAT, funded by a grant from the Royal Society to promote the popularisation of science. The building is a theatre intended to house live demonstrations and performances with scientific or environmental themes. It is unusual in that its walls are infilled with straw-bales and it has a flat roof intended to take soil and plants for a ‘living roof’. It would be very much in accord with the spirit of the building, and its sponsor, to make the roof into a long-term study of the ecology of ‘living roofs’.  Since PH has been responsible for landscape design at CAT for the past 15 years, the architect (Pat Borer, a former member of staff) was quite willing to let him take over the ‘biological’ aspects once the structure, lining and drainage had been installed. The more so, since as is fairly common with landscape construction around buildings, there was actually no budget for this part of the project.

Accordingly, PH contacted JMacD and invited him to come and look at the roof, with a view to generating a design for long-term trials. Before this, however, it became known that transgenic or genetic modification (GM) research was being undertaken at IGER, and that IGER was being identified by a national anti-GM campaign as one of the main foci of GM activity.  This is where the present ‘affaire’ really begins. Various people associated with CAT started to express their concern that involvement with IGER might be intrinsically unethical, or more pragmatically might compromise CAT’s environmental reputation. Caution was urged.

In response to this, PH invited scientists from IGER to address an open meeting about the proposed collaboration and the GM work being conducted at IGER. The meeting was advertised in ‘the usual venues’ and by word of mouth. It took place on 27 July 1999 in one of the lecture rooms at CAT. The IGER participants were Dr James MacDuff, Dr Sheena Hughes and Dr Dylan Griffiths (who is formally attached to the University in Aberystwyth and the National Botanic Garden of Wales). It was attended by about 25 people, all associated with CAT in some way but (significantly perhaps) by very few permanent members of the CAT staff. No record of the participants, or formal minutes of the meeting, were taken.

JMacD was the principal spokesperson for IGER. Among the points he made were that -

IGER does indeed carry out GM research

This is only at the level of a laboratory technique

There is no release of organisms into the environment

It is unlikely to apply to grasses since the ratio of costs to benefit is unfavourable

GM research occurs only in some departments of IGER, and not in the department which would

        collaborate with CAT on the grass roof project.

It would be bizarre not to collaborate with one department on the grounds that ‘down the corridor’

        something was going on of which CAT disapproved.

The subsequent debate was vigorous and not always polite. In the days following the meeting three strongly worded memos were received by PH urging that the collaboration be aborted, supported by newspaper clippings and copies of research reports. None of these was from CAT members of staff.

Shortly after the meeting it emerged that Dr Chris Pollock, the overall Director of IGER, was a member of a government review panel assessing the safety of GM crop trials. Studied neutrality seemed to be the expected norm, but in fact Dr Pollock went on public record as being strongly in favour of GM research. Further, he thought it should apply to his own institute and he looked forward to the development of actual products and a vigorous programme of GM treatment of grasses – contradicting the views of JMacD expressed at the meeting of 27 July. This undoubtedly raised the temperature of the debate. Subsequently, we understand, Dr Pollock has become the subject of a campaign to lobby him personally and make him aware of the misgivings felt by many activists and other members of the public.

PH now found himself in an uncomfortable situation. Although permanent (voting) staff had expressed no objections, opinion was very strong among the non-voting temporary and contract staff – mostly younger people with more forthright views on many subjects. Naturally there was a slightly paranoid, ‘don’t get into bed with the enemy’ strand to the debate. But more serious was the question of CAT’s reputation not simply as an environmental organisation, but one with an unusual degree of independence from pressures that could bias its views. It has a precious capital stock of ‘cred’ that should not be squandered lightly. There is also the question of media manipulation. If, to momentarily take a cynical view, the media are only interested in ‘stories’, then “Green Pioneers to work with Frankenstein Institute” is a plausible headline. To this some members of staff would say ‘yes, so what?’. Others would be mortified. That is an indication of the voltage in this debate.

PH consulted others in the organic movement, particularly Professor Martin Wolfe whom he regards as an Old Wise Head. What should be done? What is the organic party line? Professor Wolfe’s view was that withdrawal from collaborative ventures would lead only to struthionic isolation, and the correct policy was one of constructive engagement. Similar sentiments were expressed by staff of the National Botanic Garden of Wales who have an organic policy but feel that working relationships must be maintained with research institutions whether or not they are engaged in GM research.

In normal CAT culture, collaboration with other organisations on routine matters is left to the discretion of departments. But since this was quickly becoming non-routine PH decided to submit the matter to the deliberation of the elected management committee, known as the Overview Group. A memo to the Overview Group  (Appendix I) was submitted by PH and his colleague Louise Halestrap, the other permanent member of the Biology Dept and incidentally a current member of the overview group (whose members are obliged to stand down in rotation). The CAT procedure is that such memos or lobbies are available for perusal (on the main notice board) by all permanent staff before the weekly meetings of the Overview Group, and may generate secondary lobbies of a similar nature, which the Overview Group takes into account in making its decisions. 

In the event, no secondary lobbies on the subject were received from members of permanent staff, and the Overview Group could see no reason why the proposed collaboration should not continue at the discretion of the department concerned. This was implicitly a green light to go ahead, and here the matter might have ended. But events in the wider world continued to develop, with new stories constantly altering the context and perhaps even the content of the debate. For example, Dr Chris Pollock continued to express his enthusiasm for GM research with definite applications in view. Monsanto  - usually cast as the arch-villain of the piece – announced the development of a modified plant that can produce biodegradable plastic. The pollen from trial crops of genetically modified oilseed rape was shown to travel far outside the supposed controlled area. The good-hearted minister called to explain the situation was embarrassed but had to put the best face he could on it (‘it’s only a very small proportion’).  It was announced that the Soil Association, principal embodiment of organic standards in the UK and resolutely anti-GM, is having talks with Monsanto…. 

In view of all this a decision was taken to put off official confirmation of the collaborative project for one month (from September 28, 1999). PH contacted JMacD and explained the situation. JMacD expressed his understanding, and suggested that perhaps a meeting between PH and Dr Pollock would be helpful. Actually there is no particular hurry as far as the roof is concerned.

The roof? The roof is being totally upstaged by the unfolding saga of L’Affaire IGER. At this point PH realised that the issue is a compact microcosm of the wider debate and should not be allowed to remain unrecorded. He has therefore sought the assistance of a neutral observer who will record the views and activities of the various protagonists and eventually attempt to analyse the issues and forces at work.

Through various intermediaries, PH contacted Dr. Teri Brewer, an anthropologist on the staff of the University of Glamorgan with a specific interest in environmental conflicts. A small grant was secured from the Science and Society Trust to cover expenses.  Dr Brewer visited CAT and IGER and conducted a series of interviews with the main protagonists to establish a baseline from which further developments could be measured.  The idea here is that if there is eventually a collaborative project between CAT and IGER enormous social forces will be released, and ‘novel particles’ as it were, would be generated. To maximise what we can learn from this it behoves us to be ready with the right personnel to record it.

Meanwhile at CAT the general feeling was in favour of a longer ‘cooling off period’. The whole topic was to be put on ice. In subsequent months there was an internal reorganisation. PH left the Biology Department to set up a new department (Research and Innovation), that occupied a great deal of his time.  Louise Halestrap became Head of Biology, with an increasing workload of consultancy and funded research, and she felt that the GM/IGER problem—now an issue not in biology but in the sociology and politics of science—was outside her remit.

Late in 2000, the CAT Overview Group proposed that, to tidy up the loose ends and avoid unnecessary controversy, any potential collaboration with IGER regarding the grass roof should be abandoned.  PH objected to this, pending a wider debate, and it is an indication of the fine balance within the organisation that this objection was accepted without fuss.  However the roof urgently needed finishing and the prevailing feeling was that it should be done one way or another, with or without a research format.  

In most respects however, the roof is a minor part of the larger debate. The Research and Innovation Department has instituted a series of staff seminars on issues relevant to CAT, and one on GM issues is scheduled for December 13, 2001.  This might allow the debate to be carried forward, or perhaps brought to some kind of closure. It is proposed to invite members of IGER, and Dr Brewer will act as a neutral observer. PH will follow the regular format for these seminars, introduce the topic and the dilemmas it poses for environmentalists in general and CAT in particular. Contributions from the meeting will then be invited.
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POSTSCRIPT 
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The meeting of  December 13 2001 took place, with Dr Chris Pollock himself addressing a largeish meeting at CAT. This was a great contrast to the meeting of July 1999. Most of the audience were regular CAT staff. Dr Pollock’s presentation was formal and low-key. The message was that GM is one of hundreds of new biological techniques, not particularly remarkable, except that it is surrounded by safeguards. He was heard respectfully, and there was no aggressive questioning.  A sceptic would say this was a snow job, but it worked in that the general feeling was we had been making a big fuss about a negligible problem.

This should have given a green light for research to proceed, but the Biology Department was unwilling to take on the extra burdens involved, so the project has remained in limbo ever since. 

